  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a The Annual Meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Wednesday 20th May 2015
in the Church Room, Ludham following the Annual Parish Meeting (8.05pm)
Present: 
Mr M Flett



Mrs C Willoughby

Mr J Usher
Mr A Lupson

Mr P Wall

Mr T Gabriel
Mr J Youngs

Mr B Tubby

Mr R Pinning

Mrs S Farnsworth

Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
Prior to the meeting, Councillors filled in the Declaration of Office form, together with the Members Interests form and confirmation of nil election expenses form

1. Election of Chairman and Vice-Chairman.   Mike Flett was nominated, seconded and AGREED as Chairman of the Parish Council.  There were no other nominations.  The Chairman then asked for nominations for the position of Vice-Chairman.  Carol Willoughby was nominated, seconded and AGREED  as Vice Chairman of the Parish Council

2. Welcome to the public: The Chairman welcomed 11 members of the public and noted that the new District Councillors Ben Jarvis and Paul Rice were not present due to a full Council meeting at NNDC, nor the County Councillor.
3. Apologies for absence were received and accepted from: Mr M Monk
4. Declarations of interest: Tom Gabriel declared an interest in correspondence item 7i on the basis that he was the owner of the property.  The Chairman informed the council that as there was no pecuniary interest, and as the item was correspondence for information only, there was no issue with this.
5. Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 7th April were approved  
6. Matters Arising: none  
7. Correspondence:

a. PCSO report.  The PCSO had sent her apologies, and noted that during the month there had been 6 calls from the Ludham area.  1 call for a concern for safety, 2 reports of animal issues, 1 report of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 1 call for information purposes and 1 report of suspicious circumstances.  There had been no reported crimes.

b. Ludham WI.  Permission to use Bakers’ Arms Green for a Wayside Stall on the morning of Thursday 13th August.  This was AGREED
c. Barclays Bank.  Bank mandate change confirmed.  Signatories confirmed as The Chairman, the Clerk, Carol Willoughby and Adrian Lupson.  Any two signatories to sign cheques.  Noted

d. BT phone box, Ludham High Street. The Chairman noted that the door had already been fixed.  The Parish Council AGREED to have the box repainted.  The Clerk would arrange this
e. Quotation from the Peakes for work required on Bakers’ Arms Green.  Ivy removed from trees, dead trees removed.  £300.  The Parish Council AGREED to have this work undertaken.  In addition, later in the meeting, the Parish Council agreed that the Peakes should also remove a large amount of ivy which had been hidden behind and underneath the bench which surrounds the tree at the junction of Yarmouth Road and Horsefen Road.  The Clerk to speak with the Peakes.  Adrian Lupson noted that he had always been impressed by the work that the Peakes did on behalf of the Parish Council, in particular regarding Bakers’ Arms Green
f. Ludham Wives.  Request for a wayside stall on Bakers’ Arms Green on June 20th.  AGREED
g. NCC.  Philip Schramm.  Response to Parish Council queries regarding a SAM2 sign.  The Clerk had asked NCC for responses to various questions which the Parish Council had asked.  The responses were not entirely satisfactory. In particular the Parish Council was concerned about the safety of the volunteers who would be responsible for the signs in all weathers and seasons, the security of the sign itself, the lack of statistical evidence to demonstrate that the sign would slow traffic down, the potential saturation of Norfolk with dozens of SAM2 signs, the risk that the police would not consider Ludham a priority for speed awareness if a SAM2 sign were in place, and the huge financial outlay required by the Parish.  The Parish Council wished to investigate alternative methods of speed reduction, and asked the Clerk to investigate with Norfolk Highways about the possibility of using more organic methods similar to that in use in Felbrigg.  In addition, the Clerk would inform NCC of the Parish Council’s decision, and write to those members of the public who had kindly offered to help with  the SAM2 sign
h. Parish Council letter to the Broads Authority regarding the St Benet’s / Ludham Bridge path.  The Chairman read out a letter which he had written to Dr John Packman, the Chief Executive of the Broads Authority.  The letter explained the frustration of the Parish at the four years or more of broken promises regarding the pathway.  The Chairman informed the Parish Council that he had not received a reply to the letter and would be conveying his irritation to Dr Packman when he saw him next.  In the meantime, he had invited the new Chairman of the Broads Authority, Prof. Jac
quie Burgess, to attend the next Parish Council meeting
i. BA.  Application for works to trees within a conservation area.  Manor Gates, Staithe Road.  Noted
j. Request to fund-raise along the route of the three rivers race.  The Clerk outlined the request, which the Parish Council agreed to
k. Great Yarmouth Local Plan – consultation.  The Chairman noted that if Councillors wished to read the consultation they should contact the Clerk for the web link
l. Wicksteed.  Order Acknowledgement.  £757.34 inc £126.22 VAT.  Noted
8. Agenda items: 
a. The following four policies were confirmed, and it was agreed that the Clerk could publish them on the website
i. Complaints procedure policy

ii. Equality and diversity policy

iii. Freedom of information policy

iv. Members’ allowances policy

b. Review of insurance policy.  Policy last year with AON £517.98.  Policy suggested this year with Hiscox (£397.50 premium).  Tom Gabriel kindly offered to review the policy
c. Review of Parish Council committees.  The Chairman asked the Clerk to email Councillors with suggestions for the committees before the July meeting.  He emphasised to Councillors that they should let the clerk know if they wished to be involved in a different committee to that which had been suggested on the spreadsheet
d. Approval of year end accounts.  The Chairman ran through the end of year accounts for 2014.2015.  All Councillors had received the receipts and payments summary and bank reconciliation for the year.  The Chairman also confirmed that he would sign the governance statement on behalf of the Parish Council. 
9. Reports:  
a. Mr Usher informed the Parish Council that he had attended a Safer Neighbourhood meeting, and noted that the 3 new policing priorities are: 1, speeding on Tunstead Road, Hoveton, 2, anti social behaviour on Grange Close, Hoveton, and 3, crime prevention at boatyards.  Noted
b. Mr Youngs informed the Council that he was working with Colin Leer of the probation service and was expecting a quotation for work to the village hall.  The Parish Council asked the Clerk  to speak with Colin to inform him that as the Norwich Road footpath had been tidied up by Matt Monk, there was no work for them apart from at the Village Hall
10. Adjourn meeting
A member of the public reported that someone had cut the ivy from the tree on the green at the top of Horsefen Road

Reconvene meeting.

11. Planning Applications:   none
12. Planning Decisions:
a. NNDC.  PF/15/0030.  Town House, Staithe Road.  Erection of single-storey extension.  Permitted.  Noted 

b. BA.  BA/2014/0379/HOUSEH and BA/2014/0380/LBC.  Hall Common Farm, Hall Common.  Alterations to create a new access to convert the attic to living accommodation, including the installation of dormer windows, installation of an internal staircase and other internal works.  Internal alterations at ground and first floor level, demolition of chimney stacks to rear range, replacement windows and doors, erection of remote solar array in field.  Granted and LBC granted.  Noted

c. West End Lodge, Norwich Road.  Non material amendment request to permit a change to garage doors from three to one single door and one double door.  Approved.  Noted 

13. The following payments were authorised: 
a. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259

b. Chq no 1044. Ludham PCC.  Village Car Scheme.  £250

c. Chq no 1045.  Clerk salary and expenses April.  £391.97

d. Chq no 1046.  Clerk salary and expenses May £401.52

e. Chq no 1047.  Emery and Son.  Electrical work to fit defibrillator.  £120 (paid for by the East of England Co-op) inc VAT £20

f. Chq no 1048.  Insurance.  Hiscox (Broker Network Ltd).  £397.50 for LTA as agreed above

g. Chq no 1049.  Berryman.  Glass recycling March.  £26.78 inc £4.46 VAT

h. Chq no 1050.  Berryman.  Glass recycling April.  £57.05 inc £9.51 VAT

14. At the Chairman’s discretion: 
15. Items for the Parish News: 
a. List of new Parish Council members
16. Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 7th July at 7.30pm in the Church Rooms, Ludham
The meeting closed at 8.36pm
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